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Town of Atlantic Beach Comprehensive Plan
Planning Commission Meeting

1010 32nd Avenue South, North Myrtle Beach, SC  29582

Thursday, September 21, 2017
3:00 p.m.
MINUTES
All FOIA Requirements Have Been Met

Planning Commissioners Present:

Timothy Vereen

Poterressia McNeil

Derrick R. Stevens

Planning Commissioners Absent:
Orton Bellamy, Chair

Esco McFadden, Vice-Chair

Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments:

Tom Britton
Brett Morgan

Staff present:
Benjamin Quattlebaum, Town Manager 

Cheryl Pereira, Town Clerk
1.
Call to Order:

Timothy Vereen called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m.


A.
Roll Call: Roll call was taken.  

B.
Welcome:  Timothy Vereen welcomed all present.

C.
Moment of Silence:  A moment of silence was observed.
2.
Approval of Minutes:

It was properly moved and seconded that the minutes from January 26, 2017 be approved.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The minutes were approved.

3.
Old Business: (none)
4.
New Business: 

A.
LMO Overview and Work Plan:
Mr. Britton said he’d take a few minutes to talk about the Town’s existing Land Management Ordinance (LMO).  The Comprehensive Plan was completed earlier in the year, with adoption by Council.  One recommendation was looking at the city’s ordinances, specifically, the Land Management Ordinance, to make it easier to understand and administer, and a better fit for the Town.  The LMO is different than the Comprehensive Plan.  The Comprehensive Plan sets priorities; the LMO creates laws, and therefore requires attention to detail.  Mr. Britton directed the Commission’s attention to a document they’d been provided, the Town’s current LMO from 2001.  It is longer than is typical, especially for  a small town.  It is different than most ordinances in the area in that it’s a combined ordinance.

Most towns have separate sets of ordinances, such as zoning ordinances, subdivision regulations, flood prevention regulations, tree preservation ordinances, etc.  The Town has one ordinance combining zoning requirements, land development regulations, flood prevention regulation in one ordinance.  This makes it longer and more complicated to administer, and the standards for amending it are different. Going forward in this process, it might be good to reorganize the chapters.  

The advantages of LMOs include allowing the Town to have input in what’s built in town.  Nuisances can be regulated, and signs and commercial establishments can be controlled.  It helps protect citizens with flood regulations, making a safer town.
The disadvantage of LMOs is that they can be so complicated and hard to follow that they can stifle development.

A major part of the job will be incorporating the recommendations of the Master Plan/Comp plan into the LMO.  Mr. Britton directed the Commission’s attention to their existing zoning map, which divides the Town into districts.  The zoning districts determine what can and can’t be built, what the height and setback requirements are, ratios for impervious surfaces, etc.

He directed the Commission’s attention to a Schedule of Uses, which outlines what can be put in the various zoning districts; ie, what can be done in residential, commercial, mixed use districts, etc.  The recommendation of the Master Plan/Comp Plan was to change some of those districts and the requirements.  Condominiums were stricken in discussion from the oceanfront, but this did not make it to the Comprehensive Plan, so he’ll be asking about preferred uses for the oceanfront and avenues.

Mr. Vereen said he thought it would be helpful to have definitions for the zoning classifications.

Mr. Britton said that the uses as listed for zoning districts which are accompanied by a “P” mean that the use is permitted.  A “C” or “PC” means it’s a conditional use, with the ordinance making special conditions for that use.  An example of a PC use would be a taxicab service, with special conditions listed, such as no closer than 100 feet from the closest residential structure, no on-street parking, etc.  
An “SE” means “special exception,” like a daycare in a residential area.  By contrast to other designations, the Town Manager doesn’t have the authority to issue a permit for an SE district.  The applicant would have to appear to the Board of Zoning Appeals, which holds a public hearing to hear the evidence and issues a ruling as to issuing a permit.  The special exception doesn’t change the zoning.

Some uses will need a higher level of review, so will need direction from the Commission.

Responding to a question from Mr. Quattlebaum, as an example of a Special Condition, Mr. Britton directed their attention to Section 5.6.78, gas sales, which had specific criteria which would have to be met, which apply only to gas sales.

Mr. Britton then directed the Commission’s attention to the work plan included in their packet, which is an outline of the anticipated schedule.  September and October will be general scoping of chapters 3 & 4, with chapters scoped a bit at a time, and then those chapters brought back to the Commission in subsequent meetings, until all of the chapters have been reviewed.  They will then be bundled and another look taken, with feedback from staff, and then the Commission can make a recommendation to Council.  There will be opportunities, if needed, to review things as needed.  There were no questions from Commissioners or staff.


B. 
LMO Scoping: 
Brett Morgan said this would be an informal session with a few questions to get preliminary direction.

Mr. Quattlebaum said the Commission had only gotten the copy of the LMO that day, and hadn’t had a chance to review it to answer questions.  Mr. Quattlebaum said his experience administratively caused him to wish to see more uniformity in the zoning clusters within the Town.  Without any understanding of how the existing map came into being, it appears as though someone just drew what already existed and then generated a map.  The map contains some combinations of uses which aren’t consistent.  He said the bottom line was to increase and spur economic development, including business and housing production.  He asked what could change within the LMO to encourage private owners, investors, and commercial businesses to want to develop in the Town.  

Mr. Britton agreed with his impressions, and said when the map was created, they’d been trying to map what the historic use had been.  He noted that in the Comprehensive Plan, the 17 corridor had been a consistent zoning designation moving forward, so that will be one of the changes recommended.
Mr. Quattlebaum asked if there was any way within the designations of giving staff a simpler way of determining permissibility, to take the guesswork out of the process of permitting and to increase consistency in the process.  He said there had been an increase in interest in developing in the Town, and many questions involve zoning and the perception of inconsistency.  He said consistency, especially with the Comprehensive Plan, is what he’d prefer.

Mr. Britton said there are pieces of the existing ordinance are very difficult to administer, and some portions appear to almost conflict.  Those things can be discussed next month.

Mr. Morgan said updating the LMO to make it consistent with the Master Plan will eliminate some of the uncertainty.

Mr. Britton said in the past, when he’d put together the charts and Schedule of Uses, he’d included a column to list the citation number of the special condition to help find it.  For parking standards, it tells exactly what parking code, so most requirements for a use are on one page.  

Mr. Quattlebaum asked if things such as setbacks could be listed as well.  Mr. Britton said he will put any special condition in a column.  As far as dimensional requirements, he prefers them in a chart form on a single page for each district.  The goal is that everything that is required can generally be contained on 2 or 3 pages.

Mr. Morgan pointed to a table on page 139 as an example.  
Mr. Morgan said some questions would be reserved for the next meeting.  However, with respect to an Architectural Review Board (ARB), or as the ordinance calls it, a Design Review Board, it’s not a mandatory body like the Planning Commission or Board of Zoning Appeals.  It’s in the ordinance, but there is not one appointed.   

The two major things covered by the Design Review Board are 1) architectural and landscape design for projects in the corridor district and 2) major signage.  The ordinance calls for the ARB to have seven members.  

Question:  Should that Design Review Board (or ARB) remain in the ordinance, or should their duties be delegated to the Town administrator?

Mr. Britton used Myrtle Beach’s Community Appearance Board as an example of a similar type board.  It primarily regulates the appearance and aesthetics of things, as to how something looks, which is more than an administrative kind of decision.  The AB Master Plan talked about the appearance of buildings, but the Town has never actually appointed an ARB.  If the board is kept in the ordinance, what will they be tasked with?  The board can be removed from the ordinance, or the number of board members required can be reduced to help make it easier to put together, for instance from 7 members to 5.

Mr. Quattlebaum said there had been two formal requests for building two single-family homes.  From a technical standpoint, the building inspector is tasked with reviewing plans to make sure they’re in compliance.  He asked if the Design Review Board should get into what colors might be used?  Mr. Britton said the board’s purview could include colors; that some communities want a safeguard against something obnoxious being put in the city.  Some projects may not need such oversight.

Mr. Quattlebaum said in his own community, all the housing had some uniformity in color and design, but since he’d been living there, a modern glass home had been allowed in a more traditional community, leading to questions as to how it had been approved.  He asked if that was an issue which Atlantic Beach should address.

Mr. Britton said to regulate appearance, you almost have to have a Architectural Review Board.  In the ordinance, they can determine where and how much appearance can be regulated.  The ordinance can also be set up such that the first determination is done through the administration, and then if there’s an appeal to a denied permit, the appeal would go to the Architectural Review Board, and then beyond that to Circuit Court.
Mr. Vereen asked if the Appearance Board could decide only the oceanfront and Highway 17, with the rest of the town first determined by the administrator, and only on appeal go before the Architectural Review Board.

Mr. Britton said the ordinance could make the design and appearance standards only apply to the oceanfront and Highway 17, with the rest of the Town not having appearance standards.  Or it could be town-wide, and then decide whether the board or the administrator would make most decisions, with the board being the body to whom appeals from the administration’s decision are directed.

Mr. Vereen said he thought they should keep the ARB.  

Mr. Britton said this was a preliminary discussion, but the first chapters written would be administrative chapters, so a general direction was needed.  He suggested taking the membership total to something fewer than 7, and the minimum required is 3.

Mr. Morgan said in some towns, historic preservation is part of the criteria.

Mr. Morgan also asked about the Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA), and asked at what point a decision might go beyond a town administrator and need a greater level of review.  He gave as an example a single family house might be appropriately handled by the administrator, but a commercial business or beachfront development might need to involve the BZA.
Mr. Britton said they’d like just a general idea of what the Commission thought.  Right now, the administrator makes about 90% of the decisions, which he said was normal, and they’d keep that general framework moving forward, with exceptions to things like a high-traffic development a big beachfront development, which might need more review.

Mr. Quattlebaum said there had been a lot of interest recently in developing in the Town, with some purchasing property with the intent to develop.  Most of it has been residential, but there have been inquiries concerning commercial in some of the mixed use areas.  If the trend continues, there will be issues in the very near future.  He said he is concerned that nothing is done to impede momentum by making developers think it’s too hard to develop.  He said he would like the flexibility to approve most things, but wants protection from blame for a “pink house on the corner.”

Mr. Morgan said holding mixed use development a higher level of review through a Board of Zoning Appeals would take time, but would provide certainty and be more consistent.  Investors might see what the process will look like and feel more confident.

Mr. Quattlebaum said he’d gotten a question from a realtor: “We see that it’s zoned R1, but we would like to build a residential home with a recording studio inside, and if not, what will it take to get a variance or a zoning change, and how long will it take to do that.”  He said he’d asked Mr. Britton, who indicated they need more information, like whether it’s a personal studio or a commercial studio.  Mr. Quattlebaum stressed that he didn’t want to get bogged in a bureaucratic process or delay an answer for too long.
Mr. Vereen asked if the BZA met once a month.

Mr. Britton said usually BZAs meet once a month, but in a Town the size of Atlantic Beach, it would probably be only two or three times a year, on an as needed basis.  The meetings could be scheduled, but then canceled if not needed.

Mr. Quattlebaum said it was difficult to get members to participate on boards.  He said that by the end of the month, hopefully HUD would make a decision about transferring the property to Atlantic Beach, which would make the Town the administrator of that property.  He said he was concerned that that, too, would cause delays which would discourage development.

Mr. Britton said that was an example of the kind of thing he and Mr. Mason need feedback for.  He said generally things work best when most things are handled through the administration, with significant things going to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  
Mr. Mason asked, in the ordinance, what should be the turnaround time for permit approvals?  He said turnaround times are important to provide certainty to people applying for permits.  Mr. Quattlebaum asked if there were recommended times established for permit decisions.  Mr. Britton said if an applicant has all the information required, it should not take longer than a week or two.  Mr. Quattlebaum said Atlantic Beach does not have a fulltime staff with the technical ability to do that, as they contract with an outside building inspector on a consulting basis, which is important to remember when establishing timeframes.  Mr. Britton said a lot of what is required is going to depend on how long it will take to get it done; a ZBA process may be a one to two month approval.  He said he was looking for what the Commission thought it should take, which would then guide what standards can be included.

Mr. Quattlebaum said Atlantic Beach did have a current ZBA, which hadn’t met in over 8 months.  He said he was uncertain whether the members were still committed to participating.  In a small town, it is hard to find people willing to serve.

Mr. Britton said the ARB was optional, but the ZBA was not.  The ZBA is the appeals body related to decisions on setbacks, from which the appeal is to the courts.  

Mr. Mason asked what timeframes should be for  decisions on permit applications for: 
A hotel on the beachfront

Commercial business on 17

Oceanfront hotel

New business on 30th
A new sign

For the hotel, Mr. McFadden said he thought a month.  Mr. Vereen said he thought it would take longer than that.  Ms. McNeil suggested 3 months.  Mr. Britton clarified that the Commission felt the expectation for the process on the oceanfront done by 90 days.
For a new business on 30th Avenue, the main thoroughfare to the ocean, Mrs. McNeil said it was an important area, so time was needed to for consideration.  She suggested 2 to 3 months. 

For a commercial business on 17, Ms. McNeil said its importance would dictate a couple of months.  Mr. Quattlebaum asked, if the business met all the requirements for zoning and permitting, would it still have to take that long, or if it was an instance of a special exception.  Mr. Vereen said he thought if it was a shorter process, that was fine.  Consensus was up to 60 days.
Mr. Britton said if it’s straightforward and can be permitted simply, there’s no reason to make them wait longer.  With a 3 week expectation, it should be simply administrative, but if there’s a special exception, it might take a couple of months.  If the ARB is kept, that is a 30 day process as well, because advertising is required.  A 3 month expectation on the oceanfront, for instance, allows for that extra time.

Mr. Quattlebaum asked if a hypothetical business asking for a permit on 17, if it meets all rules but is not a preferred type of business, what are the legal guidelines?  Mr. Britton said if a use is listed, and is designated as allowed, the administrator has no prerogative to deny the permit, so long as the applicant meets all the requirements.  He said the ordinance can tailored to list allowed uses.

Ms. McNeil asked if what happened when an applicant had all the required information, what happened if it was a business the people in Town didn’t want to have.  Mr. Britton mentioned that the existing strip club has a use which is grandfathered.  Mr. Britton clarified that if the type of business is a permitted use under the ordinance, and the applicant has met all the requirements, the permit must be provided.  He also said the Special Exception classification lets the ZBA make a site-specific exception based on the property and type of use.  He used the example of a daycare with 6 children in a residential section, saying that the ZBA might look at all factors and determine whether or not it’s an appropriate use.
Regarding a permit for a house on 29th or 32nd Avenue, the consensus was that the process shouldn’t take more than 30 days.

For signage, Mr. Britton gave the example of a 60 square foot sign in front of a business.  The consensus was it shouldn’t take more than 30 days.  The consensus was also that a 300 square foot sign shouldn’t be allowed.  
The current ordinance allows a 40 square foot sign on 30th Avenue.  How long should that take?  Mr. Quattlebaum asked what sizes were permitted at all, and if they were, what size?

Mr. Britton said on Highway 17, the current ordinance says up to 40 square feet can get administrative approval.  Above 40 square feet, it requires ARB approval.  Mr. Britton said that size might be too low, and that keeping the ARB involved may make the permitting process too long.

Mr. Mason said as far as he can tell, there’s no size provision, and that all have to go to the ARB.  There was consensus that that needed amending.

Mr. Vereen asked about keeping things attractive on the corridor to the ocean, and mentioned places with height requirements.

Mr. Quattlebaum said if there was no business there, there should be no reason for a sign, though businesses will need promotional signs.

Ms. O’Neil said signs should be uniform to the others.  Mr. Quattlebaum reminded that there were existing signs, including billboards.

Mr. Britton said freestanding signs are primarily restricted to the commercial district, though some limited signs are allowed in other districts.  He said his bigger question, given that there is no ARB, is whether they preferred to make sign decisions an administrative decision.  Mr. Vereen said the administrator might want to have an ARB for larger signs.

Mr. Quattlebaum said he thought signs were pretty straightforward, with the only exceptions on 17 over a certain size.  

The consensus was that the administrator handle signage, and that 30 days would be an appropriate timeframe.  

Mr. Britton said there had been some court rulings on signs which indicate they’d need to look over the existing ordinances.

5.  
Public Comments – general: Mr. Britton thanked the Commission for their guidance, and said next month they would do scoping on chapters 3 and 4.  They’ll provide drafts in a couple of months.  

6.
Commissioner Questions and Comments: (none)

7.
Adjournment:   The meeting adjourned at 4:38.
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